TOWN OF CRAFTSBURY
REGULAR SELECT BOARD MEETING

Tuesday, February 28, 2023
7 PM at Craftsbury Town Hall

Present: Susan Houston, Jim Jones, Bruce Urie | Farley Brown, Penelope Doherty, Steve
Pitkin, Devin Small, Michelle Warren

SELECT BOARD AGENDA

e Action — Call the Meeting to Order
Jim Jones called the meeting to order at 7:05 pm.

e Action — Adjustments/Changes to Agenda
None

e Action — Approve the Minutes of the Feb. 14, 2023 Regular Meeting

Bruce Urie motioned to approve the Regular Meeting Minutes of Feb. 14, 2023; Susan Houston
seconded. All ayed. Motion passed.

e Action — Approve Letter of Support | Craftsbury Community Care Center Board Members Penelope Doherty
and Steve Pitkin presented an overview of the revised CCCC budget, which reflected a S500K
enhancement to the existing Community Development Block Grant award of $500K. They also
submitted a draft letter of support prepared for the Select Board to the Agency of Commerce and
Community Development - Vermont Community Development Program. The CDBG $500K
Implementation Grant had been awarded in November 2021 as a subgrant to renovate the air handling
system at the 24-unit senior living facility. The VCDP CDBG awards committee noticed number of bids
compared to available funds and approached the CCCC Board to advise that it had arranged for an

VCDP Ltr-CCCC

increase by $500K for the HVAC project to a total $1M budget. Discussion points (see attached o
doc):

budget specifics and those items ineligible to be retroactively included in it.
reimbursement rate and financial position of CCCC.
cost of CCCC rooms vs residential care, which is twice as expense.
portion of CCCC facility available for lower-income elders.
community advantages that include the CCCC acting as a “cooling center” in cases of emergency.
audit mandate caused by the grant amount and potential to use excess funds to assist with town
audit costs.
request to state to make the audit mandate program-specific rather than town-wide.
Bruce motioned to adopt the letter of support for the CCCC project and enhanced grant award and
send to the VCDP contact; Susan seconded. No further discussion. All ayed. Motion passed.

® Action — SB Chair & LHMP Review | SB Chair call together the LHMP — Local Hazard Mitigation Plan — Review
Group by March 1, 2023, and charge them with:




contacting individuals and entities tasked with carrying out mitigation actions to review progress
and needs;
meeting with the LEMP -- Local Emergency Management Plan — Review Team to review discoveries,
consider adjustments to strategies; and
setting a date to discuss results with the Selectboard at a warned meeting prior to May 1, the LEMP
due date.
Discussion: group/team make-up. Types of emergencies/hazards listed in LEMP/LHMP. Bruce motioned
that the Select Board task the LMHP Review Group with the listed tasks; Jim seconded. No further
discussion. All ayed. Motion passed.

e Discussion — Not a Through Road | Sign "Not a through road" to be put by Collinsville Road bridge by request
of Carol Maroni — discussion: Bruce will research further.

e Discussion — Rent State Radar Sign for the Common Hill | Discussion: sign location. Northeastern Vermont
Development Association (NVDA) study; existing school signage; need for a Village speed study to
determine best placement site; movable signs.

® Discussion — Devin Small re: Flood Plain Buyout | Local resident concerned about floodplain situation near his
home (1860s house) and the huge increase in their flood insurance cost. Mr. Small asked the Select
Board to consider taking part in the Vermont Flood Resilient Communities Fund, which is funded
through the American Rescue Plan Act and buy them out. Established by the Vermont Legislature under
Act 74, the FRCF - a voluntary program - focuses on improving landscape and community resilience and
reducing the future public safety and water quality impacts of climate-related flood hazards in Vermont,
focusing on buyouts of flood-vulnerable properties. Discussion: Town to review FRCF components;
asked Mr. Small to provide situation updates.

e Action — Consider Nancy Rooney Memorial Contribution | Mrs. Rooney was the Craftsbury Select Board clerk
for many years. Obituary recently posted. Discussion: amount of contribution; condolence note/letter to
her children. Bruce motioned to make a $50 memorial contribution to the Maine Coalition to End
Domestic Violence (noted in the obituary) in honor of her many years as Select Board clerk; Susan
seconded. All ayed. Motion passed.

e Action — Approve ARPA Funds for School Generator | Official approval of the $15K ARPA funds to support
school purchase of a generator. Bruce motioned to approve the $15K ARPA award and submit signed
notification letter; Susan seconded. All ayed. Motion passed.

e Weight Permits

Signed: Scott Brown Trucking; Blanchard Oil Co.; Barrett Trucking Co; Hillcrest Trucking & Storage
New: N.A. Manosh & J.P. Sicard, Inc.

e Committee Reports

Planning Commission — Craftsbury Planning Commission Chair Farley Brown said the group was thrilled
that more than 50 people in attendance at the Craftsbury Village Visioning public meeting; the group
obtained much feedback and continues to receive citizen comments via letters. Consultants DuBois &
King will draft a report for the March meeting and submit a final report in April. D&K concepts will be
narrowed to one that is most viable and then show a dollar amount to indicate costs. Ongoing work
includes completing Village Master Plan and focusing on Act 171 Forest Block component.



https://vem.vermont.gov/flood-resilient-communities-fund
https://static1.squarespace.com/static/55313cc9e4b0ff30bb953cde/t/63d83a2977a8f7463545f9de/1675115049952/Craftsbury+Project+Summary.pdf
https://static1.squarespace.com/static/55313cc9e4b0ff30bb953cde/t/63d83a2977a8f7463545f9de/1675115049952/Craftsbury+Project+Summary.pdf

Conservation Commission — needs more members; postings in FPF but only two replies.

Energy Committee — there has been a harvest ongoing in Academy Woodlot. Part of that wood that has
been harvested has been given to the Academy Trustees; will be given to the Energy Committee for the
firewood project.

ARPA Working Group — Craftsbury Food Pantry requirement for signature — procedural.

Antiques & Uniques — could not make decisions without a quorum; applications sent to past vendors —
so far 24 spots committed. Discussions ongoing. Group includes a hard-working sub-group working on
grants and other potential funding sources. Lots of possibilities: meeting and working — came up with
great ideas, some of which could also be options that benefit the entire town.

Forestry Committee — wanting to plant trees along the river; private property. Potential town forest
signage — placed at boundaries.

e Clerk Report

Problems with town phone — working with BCN to resolve

EJ Account, renewed, short-term CD 3.5% due March 27, 2023

P & L Report — distributed to Select Board members

Warning — Town Meeting Day: distributed script for Town Meeting Day. Discussion. Elected Town
Officers: Jim Jones term is up

e Road Foreman Report
Review grader prices — postponed
e Upcoming Projects to Keep on Agenda

Wolcott SB Meeting March 1st @ 6PM to discuss N. Wolcott Road

Friday, March 17 at 9AM, SB Meeting with Eric Pope, VTrans, regarding roads

Triggers for Opening the Emergency Shelter, Providing Assistance, Activating the N2N
Group Process: Throw Up Class 4,TH 23, Bruce Awaiting Word from VTrans

VOREC Grant: Upgrade Sterling Trailing; Parking Signage - Gina Campoli to Update (Feb)
Appreciation Certificates

Electricity on the Common

Act 172 Municipalities

Assessing Spaces and Needs

e Other Business & Walk-ins that have business to come before the Select Board — None
e Decide Next Meeting Date & Adjourn — Next meeting is March 21, 2023, at 7 pm at Craftsbury Town Hall.
Meeting adjourned 9:23 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

N/



Victoria Hudson
Select Board Clerk




February 28, 2023

Mathan Cleveland

Community Development Specialist, Team Leader
Vermont Community Development Program

1 Mational Life Dr, Dawvis Bidg. &th Floor
Martpeler, VT 05620-0501

Re: Grant 807110-0G-2020-Craftsbury-74 (Craftsbury Care Center Renovations) = Town
of Crafisbury Suppart for VODP Amendment/Enhancement

Dear Nathan:

As Town leadership committed to the care and well-being of our citizens and those in our
surrounding communities, we were heartened to hear that the Vermont Community
Development Program has arranged a generous 5500,000 enhancement to the existing
Craftsbury Community Care Center gramt agreement of $500,000 for Care Center HVAC system
rengvations. We are all too familiar with the cost challenges entities are facing in the post-
COVID construction and supply chain environment and appreciate the State’'s recognition of

these realities, and its support of the Care Center,

You may have seen in Last week's News & Citizen that yet another residential care home has
closed, this time in Hyde Park. That makes two long-term care facilities in our area to close In
recent months, and ten facilitics have closed statewide in the past two years. We must do
evErything we can to ensure these essential housing options remailn for elders who can no
longer Irve independently, but do not need a nursing home level of care, Craftsbury Community
Care Center is an exemplary model, priorititing a third of its rooms for elders of lower economic
abilities, and we are prowd of the Care Center’s efforts to maintain its facilities as well as an
excelient quality of ife for residents - and others, through Meals on Wheels participation and
community interaclive programs.

Care Center Board members Penelope Doherty and Steve Pitkin have reviewed the proposed
Enhancement budget with the Selectboard. We are particularly pleased to see that the
proposed Enhancement Budget includes an air conditioning component for the Community
Room, providing opportunities for a community cooling center in extreme heat events., Having
just completed our SOV Local Hazard Mitigation Plan update, we are keenly aware of the
importance of such resources. We would also like to see air handling throughout the building,
including the kitchen, be upgraded as quickly as possible, and toward that end the Selectboard
chose to contribute ARPA funds to the Care Center renovations.

VCDP's efforts to help the Care Center move quickly forward are much appreciated and we are
in full support of this Enhancement sward. This award and the resulting improvements will

greatly impact our community, today and for years to come,





/ we understand this letter should serve 25 a summary of the proposal, and therefore we include
below the Care Center's explanatory notes commesponding to the attached budget breakdown,

Thank you again for your diligent support of Craftsbury Community Care Center's HVAC
renovations, and of its proposed amendments to this grant sward. We know that Penelope and
Steve stand ready to assist you and our NVDA administrator, Irene Nagle, in moving this

amendment forward,

Selectboard Chair, Town of Craftsbury

CCCC Proposed Enhancement Budget Notes

Note: ltem numbers correspond to asterisked numbers on the attached proposed budget. The
proposed budget and alignments are subject to change pending VCDP review determinations.

1. This number is draft and may change pursuant to VCDP determinations during the
enhancement niview:

a some Administration cost may move under the enhancement award (we
assumed Davis-Bacon and Project Oversight quakfy and shifted those over
accordinghy];

b. we believe the mechanical engineers can be qualified as sole source, and moved
that amount (save one invoice, $5,535.00, for work performed prior to the
ervironmental review date) under the enhancement.

c. the insulation project (~5$160,000) and the prep carpentry labor (~537,370) will
be added here as CCCC responsibility under Public Facility Rehabilitation.

Once determinations are made we will work with Irene to appropriately adjust this
total.

7. As stated above, we seek to gualify Kohler & Lewis as sole source contractors and
thersfore indude their estimated fees in the proposed VCDP Program Management
amaount. As designers of the original Care Center HVAC system, they were uniquely
qualified during the COMID crisis to work on our rehabilitation plans without going into
the Care Center, which was under restriction well into 2021. Also, K & L's Roy Swain is
certified in air handiing enhancements (a critical compenent for our elder housing
goals), a rare qualification in our area at the time (and even still). K & L's costs are

3. With current information we believe aspects totaling $227,105





will not be retroactively eligible for CDBG funding. There are, however, two items that
were pared from the HVAC project at time of application due to costs that we really
should be doing at this juncture to be responsible and complete. We hope that since
both tems are COVID-related, VCDP will allow us to re-add them now under the
enhancement award:

Jt L areas: the resident kitchen (now
Fum:mmng as additional !'-ﬂdil Mmm} and the activity/community
room. Both are currently in the project for air handling upgrades, but out of
economy A/C components were not included here. Adding A/C now makes long-
term sense, and as an added benefit would allow CCCC to act as a community
cooling space during extreme heat events, as the activity room can be closed off
from main resident areas, while residents could overflow into the conditioned
resident kitchen. Cost: $52,953.00.

b. Kitchen HVAC improvements: these were maved from HVAC project into the
kitchen renovation project for budgetary reasons. We now see delays in that
project timing that may jeopardize equipment grants. If we can include the HVAC
improvements (with supporting framework) in the VCDP CDBG project, where it
wm“ﬂﬂhmmhmm.mmwm
WMM.Mruﬂuﬂ:mi:mmﬁm,mﬂﬂfﬁuardﬂuHﬁenﬂm
transmissibility much ssoner. You may know that during our 2020 COVID
outbreak, out of an abundance of caution we closed our kitchen completely,
guickly developing and relying on a community-based and volunteer-transported
catering array for the duration. it was an incredible and heartwarming
community response that nonetheless we never want to repeat! These
enhancements will also allow us to serve more people in times of duress. Cost:
$147,995.00.

4. mhmmmtmrdvﬂlkwﬂtﬁ?mmdemﬁﬂwmm
rnptct‘fulruqumt\mﬂﬂnﬁufmhmurep:ﬂ

a. Thatif possible, this award agreement be adjusted to call for a program-specific
Muﬂﬂumaﬂmﬂmﬂﬁlﬂﬂmuﬁ.mmﬂmﬂmhﬂﬁ
wﬂtpﬂpﬂhwmﬁnﬂruﬁdhﬂmmmmm
mmmwmmmmwmﬂmmm
of the whole-entity single audit; and

b. That any remaining funds (under current calculations $22,052, pending :
d:m-nuuﬁnurrm&muﬂuﬂmlhnﬂmhdmhminﬂh%r R
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